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Letter from the
Chairperson
Philani has a 40 year history of promoting
health
and
providing
nutrition
rehabilitation to children in poor
communities across the Cape Flats, and
more recently the rural communities of the
OR Tambo District, Eastern Cape. We have a
high quality programme that has been
shown, through rigorous research, to
achieve the outcomes of good child growth
and development.
Thanks to the steadfast support of our
funders, our mentor mothers continue to
visit thousands of families, providing a
unique package of care for pregnant
women, children, and adults with chronic
illnesses. Due to the support and
intervention provided by our mentor
mothers, children grow better, mothers
breastfeed for longer, and more people stay

on their HIV, TB, Diabetes or Hypertension
treatment and live healthy lives. Our
intervention has expanded to include a
practical, home-based, early childhood
development programme. This means that
our mentor mothers are working with
mothers and caregivers to enhance
stimulation, and early literacy and
numeracy in babies and young children.
Philani’s formal Educare Programme has
also expanded, offering more classes to
include more children in the Cape Metro
and Eastern Cape.

“Through our programmes we remain
committed to our vision of a South
Africa where every child can grow to
reach his or her full potential.”
A funding partnership has seen the start of
a new intervention to reduce the harm
from alcohol on individuals and families.
Our model of home and community based
care is a fully comprehensive programme,
responding to all the needs within a family.

Our ongoing partnerships with other
organisations in Swaziland, Ethiopia, Egypt,
Sweden, as well as within South Africa, are
extending the reach of our Mentor Mother
Model.
Through our programmes we remain
committed to our vision of a South Africa
where every child can grow to reach his or
her full potential.

Prof Annette Seegers| Chairperson

2018 Activities
and Highlights
MENTOR MOTHER PROGRAMME

During 2018 Philani maintained a number
of 210 mentor mothers and 16 supervisors/
coordinators in the Western and Eastern
Cape, who together carried an active case
load of close to 11 000 pregnant women,
mother-child pairs and underweight
children and did more than 20 000 home
visits a month.
EXPANSION / TRAINING
Philani’s Training Unit contributed to the
expansion of the Mentor Mother Model
during 2018 by training a total of 254 CHWs
from the Eastern Cape Department of
Health and different NGOs in the Western
Cape in the basic 6 weeks initial maternal,
child health and nutrition training. They
have

have all also received refresher training.
Further expansion of the Mentor Mother
programme during 2018 has been to Egypt,
through the training of a group of trainers
from the Daughters of St Mary. They are
now back in Egypt starting to implement a
Mentor Mother programme outside Cairo.
A support visit by Philani will take place in
2019.
We have continued to support our social
franchisee One to One Children Fund with
refresher training and technical support
visits.
Philani staff has participated with Church of
Sweden in the planning of a Mentor
Mother programme among refugee
communities in Sweden. A pilot project will
start in 2019.
INTERNAL TRAINING
During the year we have focused on
providing our mentor mothers with more
skills

skills and knowledge, equipping them to
serve their clients and communities in the
best possible way.
All mentor mothers in the Eastern and
Western Cape received refresher training
and most of them have also completed
Word Works’ 10 module ECD training.
The Western Cape mentor mothers
continued the mental health and basic
counseling training. They have received
training in TB/HIV, “Healthy Living” in
addition to many different subjects during
their monthly meetings.
Forty mentor mothers have received
training to deliver a short intervention in
alcohol harm reduction – a new training
module developed by Philani.
A Training of Trainers manual has been
completed.

2018 Activities
and Highlights
EDUCARE

Philani expanded its preschool programme
to 12 classes in the Western Cape and 13 in
the Eastern Cape during 2018. They have
provided high quality ECD education to
close to 500 children during 2018.
Volunteers have supported the schools in
the Eastern Cape with equipment and
maintenance.
Chosa – a social and economic support
programme – continues to make it possible
for Philani to support young adults with
college and university education and build
homes for the homeless.
RESEARCH
Philani has
partnership

continued

its

research

partnership with UCLA, Stellenbosch
University and Zithulele hospital and is at
present participating in 3 research projects
in the Eastern Cape.
We have entered into a new research
partnership with Stanford University
looking at the effectiveness of using
educational videos during home visits to
improve breastfeeding rates.
PARTNERSHIPS
In addition to the partners mentioned
above, Philani continued to work in
partnership with the Western Cape
Department of Health during 2018 on the
Catch, Care and Cure programme – training
and supporting other NGOs to participate.
The partnership with the Eastern Cape
Department of Health is ongoing through
training of their CHWs and the research
projects.
During 2018 Philani worked in partnership
with

with DGMT’s Grow Great / Zero Stunting
campaign on among other things a
nutrition survey in Worcester.
A committed staff and Board of Trustees
together with our Funders have made this
work possible.

Ingrid le Roux| Director

Mentor Mother
Programme
Philani mentor mothers continue to be a
force for positive change in the lives of a
large number of families in 6 townships
across Cape Town and in the OR Tambo
District, Eastern Cape. Close to 11 000
pregnant women / mother-baby pairs and
malnourished children were visited
regularly in 2018. Mentor mothers are
supported by nursing sisters, staff nurses
and non-professional supervisors.
To improve the enrollment of new clients
onto our programme, supervisors have
played a more direct role in negotiating
entry into homes. This resulted in 4 673
new clients being picked up by the end of
2018, an increase of 1 000 clients from the
previous year. Supervisors meet with their
group each month, using the Perinatal
Mental
Health
‘Nyamekela4Care’
programme

programme. Mentor mothers support and
strengthen each other through collective
problem solving.

encouraged to help clients find solutions
that will help them without creating
dependency.

The addition of 2 supervisors assisting with
social cases, has impacted on more than
140 clients in poverty situations. Through
close relationships with the Department of
Social Development, Department of Home
Affairs, and SASSA, clients are assisted to
access documents and grants. Through the
Emergency Fund, Philani is able to assist
clients with complex problems with a small
amount of money until they are able to
access their social grants.

“Close to 11 000 pregnant
women / mother-baby pairs and
malnourished children were visited
regularly in 2018.”

In response to the abuse of women in the
community, especially in situations where
the lives of the children and mothers are in
danger, we have established good
relationships with safety homes, Nonceba
in the Khayelitsha area and Sizakuyenza in
the Mitchells Plain area. In some cases, we
have assisted in transporting women to
their families in other provinces for safety.
In all our interventions mentor mothers are

We recognize exceptional individuals who
give, even in circumstances where they
themselves don’t have much to give. These
extraordinary individuals are supported by
the Desmond Tutu fund. These networks
of support help to ease the load carried by
the mentor mothers.
All 210 mentor mothers meet each month
to discuss different topics that are
pertinent to enhancing not only care for
the clients but also for themselves. During
2018, topics included, cancer, service
information sessions, counselling, and
group work on personal finance, parenting
and self-care.

Mentor Mother
Programme

(cont.)

Heritage month is always a highlight,
celebrated by dressing in traditional African
wear. This year the mentor mothers chose
to form groups according to their marital
status and playfully competed in song.
Crime remained a challenge for the
program during the course of the year.
Since the mentor mothers work in the
areas where they live, there is a certain
level of protection provided by the
community. However, incidences still occur
where counselling is needed to deal with
the post-traumatic stress.

“Community involvement is a key
pillar in the Mentor Mother
Model.”

Twenty supervisors from the ECD and
Mentor Mother Programme were chosen
to undergo “trauma counselling training.”
The aim is to ensure that there are
employees within Philani who can counsel
those who have been negatively affected by
these incidences.
Mentor mothers living around Philani
assisted in rallying support from community
leaders when the Philani support staff
faced several targeted attacks on their way
to or from work. This once more proved
community involvement is a key pillar in the
Mentor Mother Model.
Our programmes are enriched by our
partners. The Stanford University study,
promotes breastfeeding using videos on
tablets carried by the mentor mothers.
Another exciting new initiative, the Alcohol
Harms Reduction project was started in
partnership with DG Murray Trust. A pilot
group of 20 mentor mothers were trained
in an intervention to reduce the harm from
alcohol. All mentor mothers will be trained
by

by the end of 2019.
Overall the Mentor Mother Programme
continues to dynamically adjust itself to
serve the needs of those that need it the
most.

Nokwanele Mbewu |
Senior Programme Manager

Nomzamo Matodlana |
Programme Manager

Training
Unit
In 2018, the Training Unit trained 254
mentor mothers and Community Health
Workers (CHWs) across the Western and
Eastern Cape.
In the Western Cape, we continued training
for the Catch Care Cure project. This
project is aimed at creating a more holistic
and integrated model of home-based care,
and we are pleased to be providing a
quality maternal and child health
component. 114 CHWs received the full
Mentor Mother training early in the year,
followed by refresher training later in the
year. Seven supervisors were also provided
with supervisor training to equip them with
the necessary skills to offer support to their
CHWs. Due to attrition of CHWs in two of
the participating NPO’s, in October 2018,
we provided a short course on maternal
and

and child health, for 25 new CHWs.
Internal Mentor Mother training for 29
potential Philani recruits was done. In
addition, refresher training was provided to
113 Philani mentor mothers. As part of the
Philani skills development plan, 14 mentor
mothers were selected and started training
as assistant trainers. These 14 assistant
trainers were part of the DGMT Grow Great
training of CHWs in Worcester. They spent
time in the field helping CHWs develop
practical skills for child growth monitoring
and assisted with a stunting survey.
In September, we welcomed five Egyptian
representatives from the Daughters of St
Mary who were trained as Trainers on the
Philani Mentor Mother Model. They are
now equipped with tools to implement and
train their CHWs on the Model.
We also had our first group of 31 mentor
mothers that completed all ten Every Word
Counts sessions. This exciting programme
focuses on early language and literacy
development

development in children from 0 – 6 years.
Our other 84 mentor mothers have started
the training and will continue in 2019.
In the OR Tambo District in rural Eastern
Cape, we continued to support our
partners with initial Mentor Mother
training and provided training to 67
Department of Health CHWs, 50 of them
Pepfar funded as well as 12 potential
Philani recruits. A total of 101 mentor
mothers from Philani, One to One (Enable)
and the Zithulele Research Study received
refresher training. The Every Word Counts
programme was implemented in the
Eastern Cape and 67 mentor mothers
completed the ten session training.
The implementation of our Philani Mentor
Model amongst our partners continues to
grow and the Training Unit is excited to be
involved in spreading the Mentor Mother
Model throughout South Africa and the
rest of the African continent in 2019.

Gielwah Bazier| Training Administrator

Catch, Care,
Cure
MHEALTH IN THE CONTEXT OF COMMUNITY
ORIENTED PRIMARY CARE
Over the last 5 years Philani has worked in
partnership with the Department of Health,
to develop the Catch and Match
comprehensive model of home-based care
to be implemented by community health
workers (CHWs). This included the
development of a mobile health tool to
assist CHWs with household surveys, client
management and linkage to care. The
project grew into a second phase called
Catch, Care, Cure, with a specific focus on
TB. The aim is to ensure that all clients are
screened, and those with TB are linked to
care and complete treatment. Both phases
of the project were funded by Tirelo Bosha,
and the funding period was successfully
completed in November 2018.

Philani has had the privilege of playing a
significant role in defining the model of
home-based care; ongoing development of
the mHealth tool; and ensuring
implementation in the field. Our team of 10
mentor mothers are now part of a group of
160 CHWs currently using the tool in 4
areas in the Cape Town Metro. They enjoy
using the app, despite the inevitable
technological challenges!

“Our team of 10 mentor mothers are
now part of a group of 160 CHWs
currently using the tool in 4 areas in the
Cape Town Metro.”
The app helps them to complete all
required tasks in the home, reminds them
when repeat information needs to be
updated (e.g. HIV PCR tests for children),
and notifies them when their clients are
seen at a health facility. The reporting
functionality remains underdeveloped, and
we are working with the Provincial Health
Data Centre (PHDC) to try and provide the
reporting

reporting that is needed at an NPO level,
including a maternal and child health
dashboard of indicators and outcomes.
The Department of Health has undertaken
to continue the funding of Catch and
Match, and will be taking the system onboard, through the PHDC, in 2019.

Claudine Bill | CCC coordinator

Nutrition
Programme
NUTRITION CLINICS

Philani’s
Nutrition
Rehabilitation
Programme supports pregnant / lactating
women, severely malnourished children
and those not improving on the homebased rehabilitation programme under a
mentor mother's supervision.
The programme includes eight nutrition
clinics – 5 are run weekly from the Philani
Educare centres, while 3 are run monthly
from a client / mentor mother’s home. At
these clinics, clients are growth monitored
and receive nutritional support and medical
assessments in order to ensure optimal
weight gain, rehabilitation and care.
Education is also provided to caregivers
during these clinics to promote optimal
nutrition.

During 2018, a total of 377 clients were
receiving nutritional support from the
Philani Nutrition Rehabilitation Programme.
More than half of these clients were born
with a low birth weight and 77% presented
under the age of 2 years. The overall
improvement / rehabilitation rate for 2018
was 53%, of which 28% occurred in the first
3 months after admission onto the
programme.

“Clients are growth monitored and
receive nutritional support and medical
assessments in order to ensure optimal
weight gain, rehabilitation and care.”
BREASTFEEDING PROGRAMME
Three Breastfeeding Peer Counsellors
(BFPC) working at government antenatal
and maternity units within Khayelitsha
continue to advocate and educate
expectant mothers about breastfeeding.
During 2018, the BFPC held more than
1 300 educational group sessions with over
36 000 pregnant women / mothers. More
than 3 200 mothers received individual
counselling sessions and over 1 300 new
mothers were offered postnatal assistance
in hospital. BFPC held more than 105
support groups with over 800 pregnant
women. Our BFPC were able to sustain a
98% exclusive breastfeeding rate at
discharge from the facilities.

Stacy-Leigh Strydom| Dietitian

Educare
Programme
The Philani Educare programme is made up
of 39 staff members, including teachers,
cooks, assistant teachers and support staff.
The programme aims to provide high
quality education in a stimulating and safe
environment to ensure that children grow,
learn and develop optimally.

the National Curriculum Framework (NCF)
in their classrooms. The programme assists
teachers by providing them with practical
ways of involving children in hands-on
activities. During the year, all the teachers
and assistant teachers took part in the
online course Powerful Learning Around
You (Play). This course allows the teachers
to be more creative in their classrooms by
creating fun and exciting environments for
the children. All teachers attended fire and
first-aid training in 2018. They also took
part in marimba classes on a weekly basis
throughout the year.

In 2018, more than 500 children formed
part of the Educare programme in the
Eastern and Western Cape. These children
were spread across 12 classes in the
Western Cape and 12 playgroups in the
Eastern Cape.

The children at the Development Centre
were able to participate in a sports
programme initiated by local university
students. This programme took place twice
a week throughout 2018.

The Educare programme focuses on
strengthening support for teachers, so they
are able to create and facilitate stimulating
activities for the children. All the Educare
teachers in the Western Cape implemented

During the year, we opened a new
classroom at the Crossroads Educare, made
renovations to the Site C Educare, and
appointed 3 teachers, 5 assistant teachers
and 1 cook.

At the end of the year, 64 children
graduated from the Educare Programme. A
wonderful graduation ceremony was held
with the children and parents.
A Christmas party was held at all the
Educare centres to celebrate the festive
season. All of the children were provided
with a Santa Shoebox gift filled with
educational items, toys, and toiletries.
On behalf of the Educare team, we would
like to thank our supporters - Rondebosch
Church, Philani Fund USA, the Western
Cape Education Department, Social
Development, and Clarisse and Jan Roos.
We would also like to express our sincere
gratitude to those who made the Santa
Shoebox Project possible: Individual
donors, Villa-Maria Educare, DGMT, Storage, Capitec, Office National and Thabela
Travel.

Lindiwe Bomvana| Educare Principal

Income
Generation
Programme
The Philani Income Generation Programme
is mainly sustained by the tourism industry.
During 2018 however, our largest sales
were made by local customers, through
orders of hand-woven mats. We received
two orders for large mats of almost
eighteen square metres each. The first mat
(“Frugality”) was made for a private artist
while the second mat (Caracal) was made
for the University of Cape Town’s Research
Department. The weaving of these mats
proved to be hard work and we are very
proud to have managed to deliver on time,
and that both customers were very
impressed with our work. Later in the year
we were tasked to weave three mats for
another private artist. These were very
exciting for our mothers as the artist
provided

provided his own material which was very
different from our previous work.

Philani sales and thereby brought some
financial relief to our mothers.
Although the year brought its own
challenges, we were able to bring in a good
amount in sales. We would like to thank
our visitors as well as Philani management
for supporting us during the year.

Ronika Mutema| Shop Administrator

During 2018 we also investigated the
possibility of using other outlets to sell our
products on our behalf. We are happy to
have successfully partnered with Ikhaya le
Langa. This partnership has improved
Philani

“We received two orders for large mats
of almost eighteen square metres
each.”

Zithulele
Research
There are three research programs being
conducted in the Eastern Cape, all in
collaboration between Philani, Zithulele
Hospital, University of Stellenbosch and
University of California (UCLA). 2018 has
been an exciting year as the ECSS study has
been running for its first full year.

The Zithulele Birth Follow up Study (ZiBFUS)
started in 2013 and a cohort of 470
children were followed up for 4 years (until
2017). A potential 7-year follow up in 2020
is being discussed. The Zithulele Mother to
Be Assessment (ZiMBA) is evaluating the
Mentor Mother Programme in the Eastern
Cape. It started in 2014 and approximately
1200 mothers and babies were followed up
at birth, 6 and 12 months. Follow ups were
completed during 2018 and data has now
been analysed and outcome papers are
being

Zithulele research papers

being drafted.
The Eastern Cape Supervision Study (ECSS)
is evaluating the impact of adding quality
supervision and support, using the Philani
Model, to the government CHW program. It
began in 2017 and we are currently in the
middle of follow ups. 894 mothers were
recruited during 2017 and 2018 and 3, 6
and 15 month follow ups are currently
being
conducted.
Eight
individual
qualitative interviews were conducted with
CHW’s. Two focus groups, including all
CHW’s and both supervisors, were
conducted to measure their experience of
the program. 2018 was the first full year of
ECSS and though being a challenging
program to implement, major progress has
been seen and the performance of the
CHWs continues to improve.
In 2018, a paper presenting findings of the
impact of Mentor Mother visits was
presented at the AIDS 2018 conference in
Amsterdam.

-K le Roux, I le Roux, N Mbewu & E Davis. (2015) The role of
community health workers in the re-engineering of primary
health care in rural Eastern Cape, South African Family Practice,5
7:2, 116-120.
-K le Roux, O Akin-Olugbade, L S Katzen, C Laurenzi, N Mercer, M
Tomlinson, M J Rotheram-Borus. (2017) Immunisation coverage
in the rural Eastern Cape – are we getting the basics of primary
care right? Results from a longitudinal prospective cohort study.
SAMJ. 107:1.
-J Christodoulou, K le Roux, M Tomlinson, I le Roux, L Stansert
Katzen, M J Rotheram-Borus. (2019). Perinatal maternal
depression in rural South Africa: child outcomes over the first
two years. Journal of affective disorders. 247,168-174.
-K le Roux, J Christodoulou, L Stansert Katzen, E Dippenaar, C
Laurenzi, I le Roux, M Tomlinson, M J Rotheram-Borus. (2019). A
longitudinal cohort study of rural adolescent vs adult South
African mothers and their children from birth to 24 months.
BMC Pregnancy and Child Birth. 19:24.
-Rotheram-Borus, M. J., Le Roux, K., Le Roux, I. M.,
Christodoulou, J., Laurenzi, C., Mbewu, N., & Tomlinson, M.
(2017). To evaluate if increased supervision and support of
South African Government health workers’ home visits improves
maternal and child outcomes: Study protocol for a randomized
control trial. Trials, 18(1), 1–10.
-L Stansert Katzen, M Tomlinson, J Christodoulou, C Laurenzi, I le
Roux, V Baker, N Mbewu, K le Roux and M J Rotheram-Borus
(2019). Maternal and child outcomes over the first two years of
life associated with paraprofessional home-visiting in rural South
Africa. – in submission
-K le Roux, J Christodoulou, E Davis, L Stansert Katzen,
Dippenaar; M Tomlinson, MJ Rotheram-Borus (2019). Rural
South African Mothers’ HIV Status Does Not Influence
Uninfected Children’s Health in the First Two Years – in
submission

Linnea Stansert Katzen| Research coordinator

The story of
Sisipho
Sisipho* was seen by a mentor mother at
the age of 3 years, weighing only 9.1kg.
Both her and her mother were HIV positive.
As we continued to visit Sisipho we noticed
her mother had a bad attitude towards us.
On one of our visits, she would not let us in
the house and said she was still in bed,
although it was 11:30 am. On another visit,
we noticed that Sisipho had severe
impetigo all over her body and that her
mother was not bathing her or practicing
good hygiene. We also noticed that both
Sisipho and her mother were defaulting
from their ARV treatment. She also refused
to show us Sisipho’s clinic card.
We referred Sisipho to the doctor at Philani
and she was referred to Khayelitsha District
Hospital (KDH). When we visited her the
following day we found out that Sisipho’s
mother

mother did not take her to KDH.
We then asked the Programme Manager to
accompany us and Sisipho to the hospital.
She was then diagnosed with TB. It was
clear that Sisipho was being neglected by
her mother and the doctor at KDH referred
her to the social workers. She was then
removed from her mother’s care and
placed in a children’s home.

Philani intervened and saved Sisipho.

Sindiswa Govuza| Assistant Coordinator

“We also noticed that both Sisipho and
her mother were defaulting from their
ARV treatment.”
After a week, we visited Sisipho – she was
beautiful and well-nourished and she was
receiving the love and warmth that her
mother couldn’t give to her.
Sisipho’s grandmother reached out to
thank us for the work we did to save her
grandchild. She visited Sisipho and was
happy to see that she was doing well in the
children’s home. She was very grateful that
Philani

*Names have been changed to protect identities

A story from
Nomfusi
During house-to-house visits, I came across
a pregnant mother who was staying with
her husband and three children, aged 7, 9
and 11 years. After a few visits, the mother
felt comfortable to disclose her problems to
me – her husband was abusive towards her
and the children. He was cheating on her
and would sometimes tell her that the child
she was carrying was not his. He was also
violent and threatened her. We gave her
support and counselling and she asked
whether there was a way for us to help her
go back to her family in the Eastern Cape.
Philani provided bus tickets for her and her
children to travel to the Eastern Cape. She
called us when she arrived safely in the
Eastern Cape and was very thankful for our
help.

Nomfusi | Mentor Mother

A story from
Thembakazi
During a visit to a client and her
daughter, I noticed that the child showed
visible signs of severe dehydration. The
mother was not aware that the child’s life
was in danger. I asked her to prepare the
child and I accompanied them to the
clinic immediately. The child was
transferred to Khayelitsha District
Hospital (KDH) where she was admitted.
The child stayed in hospital until she was
fully recovered.
The mother was extremely happy that I
visited her on that day and she was
grateful for the service that Philani has
provided to her family.

Thembakazi| Mentor Mother
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